Belmont Board of Directors

Annual Meeting

July 4, 2008

Club House @ 10:00 AM


Chairman Cummings called the meeting to order at 10:07 AM at the above location.

Trustees present were:

Herb Cummings, Walter Perry, Connie Donovan, John Hackett, Skip Bessel, Steve Daley, and George Davagian.

Also present were Jay Donovan, Property Manager and Doug Crabtree, CPA.

On a motion made by Trustee Daley and seconded by Trustee Hackett it was voted to waive the reading of the call of the annual meeting. Passed unanimously.

Chairman Cummings noted that this was a combined meeting for June and the annual meeting due to the same content for both meetings.

On a motion by Trustee Daley and seconded by Trustee Perry the minutes of the annual meeting of July 7, 2007 were approved. Passed unanimously.

Chairman Cummings asked and received a moment of silence for our departed fellow owners since our last meeting. Those remembered were Mr. Ring, Mr. Engle, the father of Walter Perry, the father of Skip Bessel, and the brother of Linda Davagian and Donna Gumb.

Election Chair, Jim Hilliard, reported that there three openings this year for Trustees. The three incumbent Trustees (Daley, Donovan, and Hackett) were all running for reelection. He called for election for acclamation. Passed unanimously.

Chairman Cummings had congratulations for the Board. The amount of extra work during this past year was overwhelming. We tried our best and we feel we really accomplished a lot for the Belmont. He then said that there will always be the need for new blood and appealed to the owners to consider running for the Board of Trustees. He then gave thanks to the following people for their efforts this past year.

They included Jay Donovan, Property Manager, Lynn, Office Manager, Russell and Matt, Maintenance.

He thanked Joe Sullivan for Chairing the Election Committee for the past ten years.

He then thanked several unit owners who really helped a lot in the last year. They were Jim Hilliard, Greg Angelini, and Jim Luccio. A round of applause followed.

Chairman Cummings then noted our community room is complete and thank the following unit owners for their donation of furniture for the room. They were Dick and Diane Prince, Steve Daley, and Jim Hilliard. There was a round of applause.

He went on to report that we have a number of large projects under way and that the window is small for completion. The waterproofing of the mid-rise building will continue all summer so that it can be completed this fall. He then listed a number of projects that were completed in the last year.

Chairman Cummings then reported that the revised billing for the mid-rise and town houses is off. The board had no previous solid information as to what the actual was. We understand the problem and we are working with our CPA to get the matter resolved. He thanked all for their patience. 

The elevator in building four is complete. We had some delays as construction went along and some minor code issues had to be addressed. He thanked Jim Hilliard for helping get the state inspection done so that we could put the elevator back in service.

Chairman Cummings thanked all past Trustees and asked them to stand for a round of applause. He stated that the Belmont still has a long way to go and the going has not been easy. The Board has made mistakes but will make every effort to correct those to everyone’s satisfaction. If you have any problems please bring them to Jay’s attention. This is the best way to have your concerns addressed.

Our CPA Doug Crabtree then gave a financial report. He stated we have a good facility at the Belmont, a diverse Board, and the key is communication. He indicated that he works with a lot of Condo Boards and can see how they are run. He feels that the Belmont is run the best. 

He reported that our operating account with Cape Cod 5 is a sweep account and subject to normal FDIC insurance. The bank also has the Deposit Insurance Fund of Massachusetts. This fund is maintained by the member banks that make payments into the fund based on assets. He is exploring alternative safe investments and we will report at the July meeting.
He then reviewed the Balance Sheet and Profit and loss statement. All owners present were provided a copy of these documents. He continued with a review of the reserve fund, which owners present were given a copy. He then led a discussion of the revised billing based on the Master Deed. During the Board’s review of the assessment with our attorney, Seth Emmer, it was discovered that the fees charged to unit owners were not in compliance with the Deed. Billing of fees should be based on type of ownership and percentage of ownership. Both the operating budget and the special assessment had to done per the deed. CPA Crabtree had to breakdown all expenses, with Jay’s help, by type of ownership. These types included Town House, Mid-rise, Restaurant, and Cabana. Historically we had no numbers and had to make some educated guesses from the numbers we had. One of our Town House owners provided us with some old reports which were very helpful in getting started.  All billing prior were done manually so when we converted the percent of increase for some of the Town House owners seemed more than the mid-rise owners. He continued to explain that the 07 budget was done the previous way and the Town House Owners appear to have under assessed both on common areas and special assessments. Doug recommended that we need to get a whole year of actual data coded correctly in order to be sure we have the right percents for all owners. It has been a long process and Doug has put a lot of time into this project to get it right. He has worked closely with Jay and Treasurer Donovan in this process. 
Doug Crabtree summed the problem up by stating there were two issues. First all assessments and fees have to be by percent of ownership. (Master Deed)
Second we made conscious decisions based on what we had to work with. Estimates were wrong in the past. We are working to adjust the 2008 numbers and then go forward. The year 2007 was incorrect and the assumptions used for 2008 were incorrect for the same reason. 
TH8 owner questioned how we were going to pay back the TH owners and were we going back 28 years. 

Chairman Cummings stated that the Board is aware of our mistake. We have been working a lot of hours since last November and we will correct it. He also noted that we wanted to fix the problem sooner than later. 

Treasurer Donovan states that within the nest two weeks he, Jay, and Doug will work with the Town House Owners to get the matter resolved. The Board is committed to solve this problem so that it does not happen again going forward into 2009 and beyond. 

TH6 questioned whether this would be a one time adjustment or more. The Chairman stated that it would be 2007 and 2008 only.

Facility and Site
Jay reported that the cabana doors are mostly completed. He indicated that there was a problem with the louvers and that the company is going to replace all of them.

Jay reported the roof on building three and four is complete on time. There are some A/C issues that the sub the roofer caused. Winslow is fixing the problems and we have a holdback from the roofing contractor.

The elevator in Building four is complete are in operation. This is in great part the success of Jim Hilliard who got the state inspection process moved up. Thanks Jim!

Starting September 15th work will begin on the rest of the elevators. We have purchased all the parts and materials needed for the job and they are on Belmont property. The order of replacement will be based on the number of calls on each elevator. It will take five to six weeks for each elevator. All owners will be notified in advance and we make sure any owners with health issues are taken care of.

A unit owner questioned the cleaning of the elevators. Jay took note and will review the procedures with the cleaning people again.

Jay reported that the Belmont Club room is substantially complete. The hours of operations are 10:00 AM to 9:00 PM. The room is meant for the adult population of the Belmont and no one under 16 is to use the room without supervision.

Jay then discussed the waterproofing project currently underway. Unit owners will now be notifies in advance as to when their unit is expected to be done. There have been some noise issues and silt from the cleaning has also been a problem. The process consists of pressure washing the building, identify bad caulking, and identify sills that are in need of repair, repointing of the block. The manager gets a report weekly on the work. 

There have been some screen issues in building one and two. If you have damage to your screens please email or write to the manager. The screens will be repaired and the contractor billed. Unit owners noted that he has water puddle in his parking space as a result of the power washing. Jay noted the doors will be closed when the work is done in the garage door areas.
Unit Owner 132 noted the silt caked on the windows. It does not come off easily. The Belmont will clean the windows when the project is complete.

The ceiling tiles in Building one and two garage are on sight and will be replaced soon.

Jay reported on our visitors to the beach. State law requires us to install the fence and monitor the area. The Audubon Society (Susie) is here daily to assure compliance. Beach cleaning can only be done if Susie is here ($25 per hour).

Jay reported the Belmont Web site is active and updated frequently. The site address is www.thebelmont.net. The sire is the only official site and contains owner’s information such as the minutes and financials.
Trustee Davagian stated that he felt the start date to begin the elevator upgrades should be pushes back until October 1st. We will check to see who is in the building before beginning work.

Jay concluded with the projects currently under way. An owner questioned the cleaning of the pool. Jay will review the procedures with all the employees groups to be sure each group is doing all the assigned tasks. (Pool, Cleaning, and Security. He stated he appreciated all input from owners. 
Unit Owners
Unit 220 noted that the pool has been posted adult swim from nine to ten. Jay to fix.

Unit 132 suggested that we post the pool opens at 10:00. 

Unit owner 413 asked if adult swim could be eight to ten AM. The Board will discuss the matter and solve.
Unit owners noted that on her floor there are white threads on the hall carpet even after vacuuming. She recommended we have monitors to check after the cleaning is done. She further suggested that Parents and grandparents watch there children.

Unit 631 question what the office manager does. Jay replied that the office is open seven days a week She maintains the office functions and is available when he is out and about the property.

Unit 132 that all owners and residents must have a sticker on all cars. Tenants and guests should register at the office or with our greeter Peter. If anyone notices a car without a sticker or pass they should let Jay know. He also noted that if you rent your unit it must be in writing and a copy of the lease filed in the office.
TH 2 noted an employee on Memorial Day without a uniform on. 

Unit 634 was concerned with the five cabanas that were broken into. Jay responded that it was probably kids and they were looking for liquor.
TH @% asked that service vehicles not park in the spot marked no parking by his driveway. Jay will look into as he has told workers not to park there.

TH 24 was concerned with the cabana break-ins. He suggested wiring the alarms be wired or some other form of protection be looked at by the board. The Board will discuss.

TH 1 inquired if the Plovers would return next year. Suggestions was made we look into owls statues to help.

Gabe Auerbach gave the window committee report. His committee looked into the replacement of sliding doors and windows. He appreciated the effort of the committee and thanked the board for making the hard financial decisions it had to make. Water penetration has been a problem for the Belmont for almost 28 years. For the last six to ten years the mid-rise unit’s water problems have steadily risen. As a result of the caulking done on suspected water leaks in units last fall, we did not have one new report of water leaks this past winter. The replacement of the roof on building three and four has also been a big help.

The committee discussed the type and cost for replacing the sliding windows and doors. He asked Trustee Davagian to report on the results.

Trustee Davagian reported that they recommend three brands. (Marvin, Anderson and Harvey) The openings were originally made for Anderson windows and doors. He noted that unit 142 has replaced his windows with Anderson. He suggested people take a look. Encore Construction was used. He was not sure of the cost and encouraged unit owners to get a quote, which he is doing.

A unit owner questioned why Rise was recommended. The recommendation came from a former manager. The Harvey windows are good if they were installed properly.

Another unit owner reported that they used Rise and their unit was cooler and electric costs were way down. They also reported no air leaks around door.
Unit 233 reported that the unit above still has problems. The Board will look into the matter.
Harry Harootunian gave his annual Real Estate report. He indicated sales have been very slow and a number of units were available. 

Unit owner 144 wanted to know way deck coverings were approved. The manager has all the materials in his office.

A unit owner asked about a Wi-Fi access for the Belmont. Jay reported we had obtained a bid of $63,000. No action was taken

Unit owner TH 8 suggested that each owner obtain his own for $19.95 for six months.

Motion made by Trustee Daley and seconded by Trustee Perry to ratify the actions of the board between meetings. Passed unanimously.

Next meeting of the Board will be Saturday July 26, 2008 at the clubhouse.
On a motion made by Trustee Daley and Seconded by Trustee Hackett it was voted to go into Executive Session. Passed unanimously.

Respectfully submitted,

John Hackett, Secretary.
